Happy Epiphany/Martin Luther King Day/Presidents’ Day/41st Birthday to Me!  With so many big overlooked holidays in mid-to-late January I didn’t want to feel like I had to rush to get this done by some artificially imposed deadline, even if it is supposed to be a Christmas letter.  Besides, putting it off until now gives me enough time to actually observe my family and figure out what the heck they’ve been doing.  (Parenting note—isn’t it pathetic when you try to think back over the year and can’t even make it back to earlier this week?  Discuss.)
Rory—Rory lost a head-on battle with a radiator and wound up with 3 staples in his head (the radiator encounter was an accident, the staples on purpose).  The radiator was fine, but Erin took the safety measure of posting big yellow “Caution” signs, as if the radiator can read.  Rory’s favorite punctuation mark is the exclamation point.  Does that surprise you!  At school he actually does sign his papers “Rory!!” (!!!)
Erin—I was told NOT to obsess over Erin’s baseball accomplishments this year.  Fine--wait and read MY section.  Not that she is one-dimensional—she plays recorder and piano, and plays soccer, floor hockey, and basketball plus takes karate and swims and even won her age division in a couple of distance races this fall.  Where many girls her age have drawers of barrettes and other “hair things”, Erin’s “hair things” are her baseball cap and her ears.  A girlie-girl she’s not.
Malachy—Al-May ows-knway o-whay anta-Say is-ay.  That made him a little ad-say, but he’s coping.  So are we.  His second year of pitch ball gave him the chance to be a team leader, which to him meant yelling encouragement until his voice deserted him in late May.  It’s back, in time for whatever season we’re in now.  It’s snowing out, so basketball must be next.
Kathleen—Kathleen spent the summer learning Bosnian, Croatian, Bulgarian, Spanish, and a smattering of Polish as she oversaw the UN of guys working on our second story addition.  Through the magic of home equity loans we were able to transform 2 ugly useless rooms and a microscopic bathroom into a huge pile of rubble in the back yard that we hope will dissolve and melt with the winter’s snow.  A few coats of paint, some plaster work, maybe take out a few more walls and home equity loans, and we’ll be finished for good.  Yeah, right.

Greg—I “managed” to grow my group of network engineers from 7 to 6 to 7 to 8 to 9 to 8, all in one year.  It’s been fun being a manager but I feel myself getting dumber by the day--no offense to management types out there who are able to keep their technical “edge,” mine’s just a bit dull at times.  The highlight of my summer was when the girls’ T-ball team I helped coach won the championship of the South Side of Oak Park.  Coincidentally, Erin played on this team, but I’m not obsessing about it.
Pets—Oso (the border collie), Spike (the bearded dragon), and Nippy (the “gold” fish) had to move waaaaaaay over this year and make room for Mandy, Erin’s new cat.  Oso has been cool about the whole thing, putting up with the energy and the claws.  I think on some level he realizes that if she gets stuck on the roof or falls into the (full) bath tub one more time, there’s at least a chance that he won’t be the punchline in any more Christmas letters.

That’s all for now, until next mid-to-late January.
We wish you well for the new year.

Greg, Kathleen, Malachy, Erin,and Rory
